# Estonia

by Hille Hinsberg, Jane Matt, and Rauno Vinni

Capital: Tallinn
Population: 1.3 million
GNI/capita, PPP: US\$25,190

Source: The data above are drawn from the World Bank's World Development Indicators 2015.

## Nations in Transit Ratings and Averaged Scores

	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
Electoral Process	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75
Civil Society	2.00	2.00	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75
Independent Media	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50
National Democratic Governance	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25
Local Democratic Governance	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50
Judicial Framework and Independence	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50
Corruption	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.25	2.25	2.50	2.50	2.50
Democracy Score	1.96	1.96	1.93	1.93	1.96	1.93	1.93	1.96	1.96	1.96

NOTE: The ratings reflect the consensus of Freedom House, its academic advisers, and the author(s) of this report. The opinions expressed in this report are those of the author(s). The ratings are based on a scale of 1 to 7, with 1 representing the highest level of democratic progress and 7 the lowest. The Democracy Score is an average of ratings for the categories tracked in a given year.

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

In early 2014, the Estonian ruling coalition, which consisted of the Reform Party (RP), Pro Patria, and Res Publica Union (PPRPU), split up. The Reform Party sought out a new partner, the Social Democrats (SD), and formed a coalition government. This partnership brought a welcome shake-up of the political status quo.

Taavi Rõivas, a minister in the previous Reform Party cabinet, was appointed prime minister to replace Andrus Ansip, who had been in power for nine years. Ansip ran for the European Parliament, got elected, and is currently Vice-President of European Commission, in charge of digital development.

Economic growth in Estonia has been slower than expected, due to the very different but serious woes of its main trading partners, Finland and Russia. Russia's food import blockade concerned Estonian exporters.

National Democratic Governance. A new cabinet formed in March 2014, after Prime Minister Andrus Ansip resigned to pursue a job in Brussels. The coalition partner of RP changed after PPRPU moved to opposition and the Social Democrats joined RP in the government. Following his appointment, new prime minister Taavi Rõivas made several changes to the cabinet. The new government has dealt with some fundamental issues, including national security, social reform, and the rights of sexual minorities. Estonia's national democratic governance rating remains unchanged at 2.25.

**Electoral Process.** Estonian politics became more open in 2014. Politicians who had split from established parties founded two new ones. The parliament adopted several amendments to the Political Parties Act, including a reduction in the number of members necessary to form a political party, a halving of the candidate deposit, and increased public funding to parties that fail to meet the parliamentary threshold. European Parliament elections took place in March, with RP winning the most votes. *Estonia's electoral process rating remains unchanged at 1.75*.

**Civil Society.** Estonia has many civil society organizations, but most Estonians do not become involved in political issues. Local community groups have become more active, initiating campaigns on neighborhood problems and urban planning. LGBT activists hailed the October adoption of the Civil Cohabitation Act, which provided legal recognition to same-sex partnerships in the country. In December, the government adopted an ethnic integration strategy, focusing on new immigrants. *Estonia's civil society rating remains unchanged at 1.75*.

Independent Media. Estonia's media landscape is diverse and includes national and local newspapers, magazines, radio stations, television broadcasters, and a growing number of online news sites. The case of an online portal, Delfi, which had to pay a fine for offensive comments posted on its website, was pending in front of the European Court of Human Rights (ECHR). In response to Russia's propaganda campaign, the government decided to allocate resources to local Russian-language television channels and agreed to set up a new station in 2015. Estonia's rating for independent media remains unchanged at 1.50.

Local Democratic Governance. Most local government districts are small and lack the capacity to meet the public service needs of constituents. Efforts to reform the sector stalled in 2014. The 2013 reform plan of Regional Affairs Minister Siim-Valmar Kiisler, which focused on the creation of "commuting centers" to reorganize local governments into more capable and equitable units, was discontinued in early 2014. The Rôivas government promised to come up with a new plan by early 2015. Estonia's local democratic governance rating remains unchanged at 2.50.

Judicial Framework and Independence. The government amended the penal code, specifying punishment for various offenses, and reducing the number of acts subject to criminal prosecution. The act introduced the notion of domestic violence and toughened sentences for the offense. Following a lengthy public debate on surveillance regulation, Estonia's chancellor of justice will have the power to audit law enforcement agencies' compliance with surveillance laws. The average duration of criminal, civil, and administrative proceedings dropped. Estonia's judicial framework and independence rating remains unchanged at 1.50.

Corruption. Estonia is one of the least corrupt countries in the European Union. Key anticorruption documents adopted in 2013 established a framework for tackling corruption and enhancing the accountability of the civil sector. In 2014, however, several scandals involving bribery and political influencing were brought to the public's attention. A recent analysis on lobbying practices conducted by Transparency International found need for self-regulation and greater transparency. Estonia's corruption rating remains unchanged at 2.50.

Outlook for 2015. Estonia will hold parliamentary elections in March 2015. Political parties have recruited fresh faces to convey a message that political culture has changed. It is uncertain whether the RP–SD coalition will last beyond March 2015 and whether recently established political parties meet the election threshold and enter parliament. As the crisis in Ukraine continues, national security will be the main topic of the campaign. The economic problems of the Baltic Sea region will also feature as an issue.

# Main Report

#### National Democratic Governance

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25

During the year, Estonia's political class reshuffled its coalition partners, and political parties prepared for parliamentary elections scheduled for March 2015. On 4 March 2014, Prime Minister Andrus Ansip of the Reform Party (RP) resigned from office, announcing his candidacy for the upcoming European Parliament (EP) elections. His departure ended the coalition government of RP and the Pro Patria-Res Publica Union (PPRPU). The news did not come as complete surprise, however, since Ansip had announced a year earlier that he would not run for the post again.

Siim Kallas, former RP leader and seasoned heavy-weight in Estonian politics, expressed his readiness to form a new government with the Social Democrats (SD) but withdrew after journalists criticized his work as president of Estonia's central bank and characterized his candidacy as a cosmetic reshuffle.<sup>2</sup> After considering other candidates, RP nominated a young politician, Taavi Róivas, who was serving as minister of social affairs at the time. President Toomas Hendrik Ilves appointed Róivas on 26 March, and RP and SD formed a new government with 52 out of 101 seats in the parliament.

Rõivas made several changes to the composition of the cabinet. He abolished the Ministry of Regional Affairs and created separate administrative fields for the Minister of Economic Affairs and Infrastructure and Minister of Foreign Trade and Entrepreneurship. He also split the portfolio of the Minister of Social Affairs into the Minister of Social Protection and the Minister of Health and Work Affairs to manage the execution of political priorities more easily.

Quite a few ministers have changed during the year. In October, Finance Minister Jürgen Ligi was accused of using inappropriate language on social media. Ligi had commented on the ethnicity of Education Minister Jevgeni Ossinovski, the first Estonian minister with a Russian background since independence.<sup>3</sup> Ligi apologized and under intense public pressure, resigned in October.<sup>4</sup> Following the decision of Minister for Foreign Affairs Urmas Paet to run for a seat in the European Parliament, Keit Pentus-Rosimannus, former minister for the environment, replaced him in November, while Mati Raidma, a deputy with no government experience, took on the environment portfolio. Rõivas's government is extraordinary since it has the highest percentage of women (43 percent) in the cabinet since Estonia became an independent state.<sup>5</sup>

In contrast to Ansip's government, which had been criticized for being unresponsive to public needs, the RD–SD coalition has paid in its communication more attention to the quality of democracy. There was a separate chapter on democracy and engagement in the coalition agreement, and Róivas has emphasized

transparency, flexibility, and cooperation between government and citizens as important values.<sup>6</sup> Partly because of this, trust toward the government has increased. At the end of 2013, 38 percent of Estonians said that they tended to trust the government and 58 percent said they did not. By the end of 2014, the corresponding figures were respectively 51 percent and 32 percent.<sup>7</sup>

The era of Rõivas, the youngest government leader in the European Union, began a "generational change" in Estonian politics that has helped shake up what Estonians saw as a stagnant political landscape. Persons without political experience have entered national politics, and members of the old guard have established new political parties.<sup>8</sup> One former RP member, Kristiina Ojuland, founded Party of People's Unity (PPU). A former PPRPU member, Andres Herkel, founded the Estonian Free Party (EFP).

The struggle for power positions has been observable within and among parties. In October, Center Party (CP) board member Jüri Ratas nominated Vice Chairman Kadri Simson for the leadership of CP instead of its long-term chairman, Edgar Savisaar. His nomination, which would have marked a new era for CP and Estonian politics, did not find enough support. At the end of October, Erik-Niiles Kross, one of the leading figures of PPRPU, and Yoko Alender, a well-known public figure in Estonia, quit PPRPU and joined RP.

From the beginning, the coalition faced many sensitive issues. The conflict in Ukraine and Estonia's relationship with Russia were on the agenda throughout the year. Journalists and civil society organizations claimed that the government was mishandling reform of the disability system, while organizations representing people with special needs called for more dialogue. The Cohabitation Act and the right to register a partnership between persons of the same sex brought people out to the streets and provoked intense debate in the parliament. <sup>9</sup> Both bills passed, despite significant opposition within the parliament and among some civil society organizations.

During 2013 and in the first half of 2014, economic growth was slower than expected since Estonia's main trading partners, Finland and Russia, have both been struggling with economic woes. <sup>10</sup> However, the country's competitiveness has improved, and private consumption and average gross income have increased. <sup>11</sup> According to experts, the government could do more to foster the country's economic and social development, including boosting the oil shale sector, reforming social security and education, and restructuring municipal administration. <sup>12</sup>

#### **Electoral Process**

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75

The reshuffle of the governing coalition, the new prime minister, and the approaching 2015 parliamentary elections all breathed life into Estonian politics. Two new parties were founded during the year. The EFP, founded in September, declared that their aim is to facilitate overall political participation by being more

responsive to public needs and public opinion. They also plan to fight political corruption, amend the rules on party financing, and level the playing field in other ways for parties, electoral alliances, and individual candidates. The other new party, PPU, was founded by Kristiina Ojuland, who had been expelled from RP in 2013 for alleged identify theft during the party's internal election. She decided to establish a party which would concentrate on "human centered politics," with the goal of building a strong civil society and engaging people in the political process. Among other things, the party lobbies for the introduction of direct elections for the president of Estonia. These new parties may enrich public debate before the 2015 parliamentary elections, but their chances of passing the threshold to enter parliament are still rather small.<sup>13</sup>

The resignation of Ansip triggered maneuvering in national politics ahead of the March EP elections. Despite this, RP won 24.3 percent of the votes and two out of six seats allocated for the country, while CP (22.4 percent), PPRPU (13.9 percent), and SD (13.6 percent) each won one seat. The remaining seat went to Indrek Tarand, a former civil servant and unaffiliated candidate. The turnout, which was low throughout the European Union (EU), fell to 37 percent, compared to 44 percent in 2009, and remained below the EU average of 43 percent. Ansip got his seat in the EP and in October became Digital Single Market Commissioner and vice-president of the European Commission.

In early 2014, the parliament approved several amendments to the Political Parties Act originating from the People's Assembly, a crowdsourcing initiative that pools ideas to make the democratic system more transparent and effective in Estonia. The amendments increased electoral competitiveness and made political activity more transparent. They refined the rules on public financing of political parties, making them stricter and requiring more detail, and on oversight of political party budgets. The changes also clarified rules on political donations: they specified who can make a donation, the data needed to be submitted about the donors, and potential sanctions in case of forbidden donations.

In January, the parliament lowered the minimum number of members required to establish a new party from 1,000 to 500 to help boost competition. Both new parties, EFP and PPU, have approximately 600 members. To encourage smaller parties, the parliament additionally reduced the candidate deposit required to participate in elections and increased the funding for parties that fail to meet the election threshold.

Several stakeholders complained that the amendments do not go far enough and were cosmetic, designed to assuage public demand for a more open political system. Although, the changes constitute a step toward increased diversity of political parties, the barriers to competiveness, transparency, and accountability remain a problem. <sup>16</sup> The proposal to lower the threshold for parliamentary representation, currently at 5 percent, did not find enough support among parliamentarians. Several other proposals, such as limitations on campaign finance and forbidding parliamentarians from sitting on the boards of state-owned companies, were not approved or were phrased in a way that does not change the current legislation.

The new government led by Róivas has declared its commitment to a more competitive and transparent electoral process. It has promised to balance the requirements for obtaining district mandates in elections between political parties and independent candidates. Róivas's government also promised to regulate election advertising more strictly and to abolish deposits for political parties who participate in parliamentary elections for the first time. Deputies from SD have submitted several proposals in this regard, but the drafts were pending in the parliament at year's end.

The four big parties were vying for votes ahead of the March 2015 parliamentary elections. The ruling party, RP, whose popularity fell during the sharp economic slowdown in 2013, gained some votes as the economy started to recover in early 2014. It polled at 32 percent in mid-December. The CP and SD were polling head-to-head at 23 and 21 percent and PPRPU had 16 percent support at year's end. The support at year's end.

# Civil Society

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
2.00	2.00	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75	1.75

A number of established organizations support civil society activity in Estonia. These include the National Foundation of Civil Society, which distributes public funding among civic sector organizations, and the Open Estonia Foundation, which acts as an administrator for European Economic Area (EEA) capacity-building funds. In the past two years, the National Foundation of Civil Society doubled its resources to reach €2.5 million per year. The addition came after the organization took on the funding of small-scale local community initiatives, such as street festivals and cultural heritage preservation campaigns. The Network of Estonian Nonprofit Organizations (NENO), an umbrella association with over 100 member organizations, also provides support to nongovernmental organizations (NGOs). It works to increase public awareness of nongovernmental activities, advocates for public benefit organizations, and facilities relations between the public and business sectors.

Close to 31,000 NGOs and foundations are registered in the country, with approximately one third of them housing associations. According to the United States Agency for International Development (USAID), Estonian civil society organizations enjoy a favorable legislative environment and infrastructure, but financial sustainability remains an issue for them.<sup>19</sup>

Two-thirds of Estonians polled in 2013 expressed a belief that NGOs influence political decision-making.<sup>20</sup> At the same time, less than one-fifth of Estonian residents work or volunteer for an NGO. Between elections, political activism remains low. Civil society activism primarily focuses on local and neighborhood issues, culture and heritage, sports and recreation, environmental protection, and human rights.

Volunteerism is becoming more popular, albeit from a low base. In 2013, 29 percent of Estonian residents were involved in voluntary activities, such as community work, culture, and sports events.<sup>21</sup> For six years in a row, the annual community activities day "Let's Do It!" has taken place in 1,754 locations all over country, with over 45,000 participants.<sup>22</sup> In August 2014, around 4,000 people gathered for the second Opinion Festival, similar to Almedalen Week in Sweden, held in the Estonian town of Paide.<sup>23</sup> It is an open forum for politicians, journalists, lobbyists, and the public to gather informally and discuss current issues in Estonia.

In 2014, a debate about the legal rights of same-sex couples divided Estonian society. The parliament proposed to grant gender-neutral rights for partners in cohabitation in October. Vocal conservative and religious lobby groups presented arguments against the motion, and homophobic comments spread among the public. Activists on both sides of the argument organized street protests and social media campaigns. Polling agencies found that the two camps divided along lines of age and native language, Estonian or Russian, rather than education, religious beliefs, or income.<sup>24</sup> Younger Estonian speakers were in favor of same-sex partnerships, while older and more conservative Estonians and Russian speakers were against them. The parliament passed the Civil Cohabitation Act on 9 October; but the vote was close, with 40 deputies voting for and 38 against it. The new law will come into force in 2016 and gives unmarried couples similar rights to married ones with regard to inheritance and property. Human rights activists hailed the result, stating that it made Estonia a more tolerant and inclusive society.<sup>25</sup>

In the fall, the Federation of Estonian Chemical Industries, a single-issue lobby group, organized an expensive media campaign to protest a planned raise in environmental taxes. The campaign exaggerated the potential impact of a tax raise and used threats in its messaging, forecasting economic downfall and social unrest in Ida-Viru county, which is mostly Russian-speaking. The minister of environment refuted the claims, but the details of legal changes were not clear at year's end.<sup>26</sup>

Estonia's new ethnic integration strategy for the 2014–2020 period was finally adopted in December, following a drawn-out preparatory phase. The new education minister, Jevgeni Ossinovski, vetoed the strategy after his appointment, claiming that it did not support the integration of Russian speakers and was too focused on receiving EU funding. The strategy was updated following his veto, and programs were added to help new immigrants.

#### Independent Media

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50

Estonia's media outlets express a variety of views, without government interference. The market is diverse but calcified due to cross-ownership of media outlets and barriers to entry.<sup>27</sup>

The Estonian-language print media landscape includes four major national dailies. Of these, *Postimees* has the largest circulation of 50,000 print copies. *Postimees's* Russian-language edition has a circulation of 6,700 print copies. The other dailies are Óhtuleht, *Eesti Päevaleht*, and Äripäev. There are three popular weekly newspapers—*Maaleht*, *Eesti Ekspress*, and *Den za Dnjom* (in Russian)—each of which has a circulation of between 10,000 and 50,000 copies.<sup>28</sup> The number of local Russian-language outlets remains limited. Estonia's over 300,000 Russian-speaking residents usually access information and entertainment from media, especially television, broadcast from the Russian Federation.

Estonia has among the world's highest levels of internet penetration, with 80 percent of the population active online.<sup>29</sup> Readership of online news sites, which are predominantly run by established media outlets, is growing. However, Estonians still prefer to get their news and entertainment from radio and especially television.<sup>30</sup> Besides the Public Broadcasting Corporation, there are two primary national commercial television stations, Kanal2 and TV3. There are also a large number of private radio stations and cable and satellite services. Commercial broadcasters have been struggling financially even as cable operators continue to earn profits.

Radio is very popular in Estonia. According to Eurobarometer, 66 percent listen to radio every day or almost every day. The most popular channel is Vikerraadio of Public Broadcasting Corporation, with a stable audience share of 30 percent.<sup>31</sup> Russkoje Radio has the highest share of audience among Russian speakers, at 14.6 percent of its Russian-speaking target population.<sup>32</sup>

Dozens of regional and local newspapers populate the Estonian media landscape. Tallinn City government has its own taxpayer-funded TV channel and issues newspaper-like bulletins that are disseminated free-of-charge. Municipal channels are staffed by civil servants who are not subject to a journalistic code of ethics. However, Tallinn TV joined the Press Council in July 2014, after Prime Minister Róivas set it as a prerequisite for participating in government press briefings. The council is a self-regulatory body that handles complaints against media outlets. The Estonian Newspaper Association works to raise awareness about municipally owned media and the need for their self-regulation.<sup>33</sup>

Hate speech and disparaging commenting on the internet are ongoing problems. Survey data indicates that the number of people who write online comments on news articles is down by one-third from 2013. The biggest drop is among the youngest group, those 35 and under, who seem to be leaving news channels operated by media outlets for other social media. The research further disclosed some signs that the commenting culture has become too sensationalist and crude.<sup>34</sup> Online outlets have not done enough to bring more accountability to the process, as the comments section of most papers remains unmoderated.

In 2013, the European Court of Human Rights (ECHR) stated in the case of Delfi AS v. Estonia that holding an online portal liable for comments was a justifiable restriction on freedom of expression given the offensive nature of the comments in the case, the portal's profitable gain for publicizing them, and the fact that the Estonian court enforced a reasonable fine for damages. Previously, the

Estonian Supreme Court upheld a decision of the district court, which had ordered Delfi to pay €320 in damages.<sup>35</sup> In January 2014, dozens of media and technology companies and NGOs including Google, the New York Times, Bloomberg, and Greenpeace, called for the ECHR to review its 2013 decision. The case was pending in front of the court's Grand Chamber at year's end.

Russia's annexing of Crimea and the situation in eastern Ukraine has prompted the Estonian government to float the idea of creating a state-run Russian-language media outlet. Several people, including Maksim Rogalski, the anchor of the Russian-language evening news program and candidate for the 2015 elections, proposed blocking access to TV channels broadcast from Russia. <sup>36</sup> Since these channels can be viewed via satellite or over the internet, it is impossible for the government to create a watertight embargo.

Other proposals included creating a pan-Baltic or even pan-European Russian-language channel. Irina Kozórenko, the head of the Baltic Media Alliance Estonia, suggested allocating more funds to Pervyi Baltiiski Kanal (PBK), which is already popular among local Russian communities in the Baltics.<sup>37</sup> PBK has been accused of disseminating Kremlin propaganda, and Latvian authorities fined the channel for biased coverage in October. Sputnik, a Russian radio station and website launched in 2014, aims to broadcast in 30 languages, including in Estonian, however, Estonia was yet to grant it a license at year's end.<sup>38</sup>

In May, a committee on Russian-language media, empowered by the Ministry of Culture, recommended that a new Russian-language channel should be set up and that existing channels should receive more money.<sup>39</sup> The program will launch in late 2015 as part of the public broadcaster, offering 5–6 hours of original programming per day.

#### Local Democratic Governance

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50

The authors of Estonia's municipal government system strived to give local government maximal autonomy as a guarantee against the intervention of central authorities in reaction to the central planning and authoritarianism of the communist era. <sup>40</sup> Despite the fact that the leading principles of the institutional organization of local governments have remained the same, today the financial independence of local administrations is small. The share of local taxes in local government budgets is around 1 percent, representing a centralized system.

At the end of 2014, Estonia had 213 municipalities, 30 cities, and 183 parishes—for a country of only 1.3 million people. 41 Many local government units are small and lack the capacity to meet the service needs of constituents. Workingage citizens continue to migrate from small communities to cities or to emigrate in search of job opportunities and better social services. 42

In small Estonian communities, critics complain about the "oligarchization" of local life: the blending of public and private interests that occurs where there is a limited number of business, political, and civil sector actors. An estimated 75 percent of all council members in Estonian local governments are shareholders or supervisory board members of private businesses.<sup>43</sup> The percentage of Estonians who expressed trust toward local public authorities was 55 percent in 2014 (which was above the EU average of 44 percent).<sup>44</sup>

Past mergers of municipalities have decreased governance and administrative costs, in some cases by 50 percent.<sup>45</sup> Despite this, the government policy has been to facilitate only voluntary mergers, rather than planning a broader amalgamation. Previous governments have framed this hands-off approach as an attempt to respect the autonomy of local municipalities.

Twenty years of administrative reform proposals by individual politicians have failed due to lack of political support. In August 2013, Regional Affairs Minister Siim-Valmar Kiisler (PPRPU) proposed to offset the marginalization of smaller municipalities through the creation of 18 "commuting centers," where people from surrounding regions could come to work, study, and consume various social services. Municipalities would be required to choose their residents' designated commuting centers within a certain timeframe. Over time, these centers and their service areas would define the borders of local government units in Estonia. Kiisler forecasted 2017 as the target date for these units' first local elections. A number of ministers opposed the Kiisler plan and criticized its focus on territorial issues, claiming that municipal mergers do not solve the capacity gap.

While coalition partners RP and SD agreed that administrative reform is inescapable, the Kiisler plan did not make it to the new government's agenda. After PPRPU moved to opposition, it submitted a bill in April to push through the commuting centers plan. The bill, however, did not find enough support in the parliament. The government was planning to push through its own local government reform plan in early 2015.

Experts have repeatedly indicated problems relating to the unfinished administrative reform. In 2014, the Auditor General stated that regional development and local government are of great importance to the functioning of the state and society.<sup>47</sup> He criticized that the reforms had been sidelined due to a lack of political consensus but praised the plan on the commuting centers for stimulating public debate on the issue of municipal governance.

# Judicial Framework and Independence

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50

Estonia's judicial system is not subject to political influence. The country ranks 19th among 144 countries in perceived judicial independence according to the World Economic Forum's Global Competitiveness Report. 48 The judiciary defends

fundamental political, civil, and human rights. In 2014, Estonia continued to increase judicial efficiency and improve the protection of fundamental rights.

In June, the parliament adopted amendments to the penal code, completing a major reform that began in 2011. The bill introduced hundreds of changes to the penal code and amended 128 other acts. The new code, which enters into force in January 2015, eliminates overlaps in legislation, specifies punishment for various offenses, and reduces the number of acts subject to criminal—rather than civil or administrative—prosecution. Additionally, the reform introduced the notion of domestic violence and toughened sentences for the offense.<sup>49</sup>

In November, the cabinet drafted amendments to the Code of Criminal Procedure. The bill seeks to shorten the maximum period of pretrial detention of suspects from 6 months to 4 months and strengthen judicial oversight of people in custody and police searches. Another goal of the bill is to accelerate the preliminary phase of investigations and speed up legal processes.<sup>50</sup>

Surveillance featured prominently in discussions about judicial reform in 2013. Some politicians were concerned that police and investigators too frequently employ covert surveillance. They argued that there is an imbalance—crime levels are going down, but surveillance measures impinging on basic rights are increasing. The Supreme Court concluded in a 2013 analysis that there is no massive and uncontrollable surveillance in Estonia. Problems, however, include the lack of accuracy of surveillance statistics and the need for police guidelines. In response, the government supported an October 2014 bill that gives the chancellor of justice oversight over security agencies to check whether they follow the rules of surveillance. In addition, the Justice Ministry proposed amendments to the Criminal Procedure Act that would introduce control mechanisms over informing people about surveillance activities authorized before 2013. Efficient control systems were in place with respect to criminal cases starting in 2013.

The Justice Ministry continues to reform the court system to improve its efficiency and effectiveness without affecting the fundamental structure of the system. The ministry is streamlining processes via technological improvements to databases and registers, and hiring nonjudicial staff to aid judges. The scope of the reform will likely expand. The ministry imported the best practices of a pilot project in one court to several other court institutions in 2014.<sup>54</sup>

The average duration of legal proceedings in criminal, civil, and administrative cases has fallen in recent years. The 2014 EU Justice Scoreboard ranked Estonia second among 28 EU members states where speed of resolving civil, commercial, and administrative cases is concerned; sixth with regard to litigious civil and commercial cases; and first when it comes to resolving administrative cases.<sup>55</sup> According to the most recent data from 2013, the average time for proceedings diminished by 15 percent in civil cases; 11 percent in general procedure cases; and 16 percent in administrative cases, compared to 2012. The average time needed to resolve misdemeanor cases increased by 5 percent.<sup>56</sup>

Estonia's prison system has long suffered from overcrowding. As of January 2014, amendments to the Internal Rules of Prison entered into force, guaranteeing each

prisoner at least 3 square meters of floor space in a cell, in line with a European Court of Human Rights ruling.<sup>57</sup> This number is still smaller than the 4 square meters recommended by European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment. The Estonian government has promised to provide minimum floor space of 4 square meters in 2017, once a new Tallinn prison is completed. Reducing the number of inmates is a goal of the Justice Ministry. The number of prisoners fell by 8 percent in 2013 and 4 percent in 2014.<sup>58</sup>

The new coalition, which took office in March 2014, declared its intention to continue ongoing reforms that expedite judicial proceedings. In addition to tackling domestic violence, the government promised to enhance the rights of ethnic minorities and those without citizenship, and provide more legal protection to disabled people and the elderly.<sup>59</sup> In December, Minister of Justice Andres Anvelt signed the Council of Europe convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence. Additionally, the Ministry of Justice was preparing a victim support directive at year's end.

### Corruption

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.25	2.25	2.50	2.50	2.50

Estonia ranks well in all global corruption indexes and is considered one of the least corrupt countries in the EU. However, over the past two years, there have been allegations that both the RP and the CP were guilty of money laundering. Estonians consider political parties the most corrupt of all institutions, followed by businesses and public officials, according to Transparency International's 2013 Corruption Barometer.<sup>60</sup>

In 2014, several cases of corruption were brought to the public's attention. In July, a court convicted two former ministers, several businessmen, and a former director of Estonia's public land management agency, involved in a rigged land swap. The court ruled that the politicians had allowed the businessmen to trade lower-value state land for valuable countryside properties in exchange for bribes. One of the people convicted was Ester Tuiksoo, a Center Party deputy who had served as agriculture minister from 2004 to 2007. She gave up her seat in parliament. Villu Reiljan, who served as environment minister from 2003 to 2006 was also found guilty, and sentenced to almost six years in prison.

In April, newly appointed foreign trade minister Anne Sulling restructured the supervisory board of Enterprise Estonia, a government agency that promotes trade and entrepreneurship, and disburses EU structural funds. The move aimed to address a glaring conflict of interest problem: 5 out of 11 board members of Enterprise Estonia were owners or managers of companies that received grants and loans from the agency. In June, the police imprisoned five intelligence service members and the prosecutor charged them with corruption and embezzling hundreds of thousands of euros via state procurement.

Neinar Seli, the president of the Estonian Olympic Committee and well-known Reform Party supporter, was facing charges of corruption and conflict of interest at year's end. Representing the supervisory board of Tallinn Port, he had voted in favor of granting €250,000 to the Olympic Committee.

In May, based on a request from the parliament's Political Party Funding Oversight Committee, the Prosecutor's Office launched a criminal investigation into the use of the Tallinn city budget to finance Center Party campaign advertising ahead of the 2013 municipal elections. The committee must determine whether the ads were of a political nature, which would make them an illegal donation. The Anti-Corruption Committee of the parliament has discussed further legal steps to prevent improper use of public funds, mostly regarding political advertising.

In 2013, the government adopted a comprehensive Anticorruption Strategy for 2014–2020.<sup>61</sup> Information on anticorruption measures is now accessible to both Estonian and Russian speakers, and the main activities in the government strategy have been made available online. Additionally, employees at the Estonia chapter of Transparency International have agreed to provide trainings to journalists and editors of Russian-language media outlets.

Amendments to the Political Parties Act, which gained political support following a 2012 money laundering scandal and subsequent civic deliberation process, established stricter punishments for accepting prohibited donations and extended the authority of the Political Party Funding Oversight Committee. The law prohibits political parties from accepting cash donations that exceed €1,200 per person per year.

The revised Civil Service Act, which came into force in 2013, aims to increase transparency in the public sector by creating a clearer and narrower definition of a public servant. The act outlines rules to make hiring and compensation of public servants competitive and transparent. The government now publishes the salaries of all civil servants online, and all civil servants are subject to financial disclosure. Previously, only high-level civil servants or those involved in public procurement had to disclose their personal finances.

In May 2014, the government launched an electronic register for declarations of economic interests. Public officials submit their declarations to this register, which then crosschecks the declarations with digital tax records. Close to 6,800 officials must present annual declarations and 96 percent of them fulfilled this obligation in 2014. Declarations are missing mostly from elected local council members. The register has become a tool that enhances transparency, as it shines light on potential conflicts of interest and works as a preventive anticorruption measure.

The Ministry of Finance is responsible for collecting and publishing financial data, based on accounting reports regularly submitted by government agencies and municipalities. The ministry makes the financial information of all municipalities available online. The interactive data portal presents municipal financial data since 2004 and has become a tool for the public. It is also used by the State Auditing Office and law enforcement agencies to monitor public spending.<sup>62</sup>

Lobbying practices are unregulated and not transparent in Estonia according to Transparency International. Other deficits include a lack of oversight in the parliament and lack of internal party democracy.<sup>63</sup> Transparency International suggested that lobbyists create self-regulatory standards.

#### Authors: Hille Hinsberg, Jane Matt, and Rauno Vinni

Hille Hinsberg is an expert in the Governance and Civil Society program at the Praxis Center for Policy Studies in Tallinn, Estonia. Jane Matt is an analyst in the Governance and Civil Society program for Praxis. Rauno Vinni is the head of Praxis's Governance and Civil Society program.

<sup>1</sup> "Ansipi sõnul on täna paras aeg hakata uut peaministrikandidaati otsima" [Ansip said that today is a good time to start looking for a candidate for Prime Minister], Postimees, 14 February 2014, http://www.postimees.ee/2697776/ansipi-sonul-on-tana-paras-aeg-hakata-uut-peaministrikandidaati-otsima.

"Kallas loobub valitsuse moodustamisest" [Kallas withdraws from government formation], Postimees, 12 March 2014, http://uudised.err.ee/v/eesti/a9f9606d-4de7-4e88-a774-27e465 ed611c.

- <sup>3</sup> "Finance Minister Brings Up Ethnicity in Sparring With Education Minister, Opening Old Wounds," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 23 October 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/politics/2ad4192e-1083-4ded-8979-fbb3f1cd5c77.
- "Mikser soovitab peaministril Ligi välja vahetada" [Mikser Suggests Prime Minister to Replace Ligi], Estonian Public Broadcasting, 23 October 2014, http://uudised.err.ee/v/teleuudised-ak/8a2a74ed-c0e0-4960-86ce-535d8c4823aa; and "Reinsalu: ma ei pea mõeldavaks, et Ligi saaks jätkata" [Reinsalu: It is Not Conceivable for Ligi to Continue], Estonian Public Broadcasting, 23 October 2014, http://uudised.err.ee/v/teleuudised-ak/3ad2d2d6-d787-4678-a71e-1fca67c5aed2.
- <sup>5</sup> "Government members," Government of the Republic of Estonia, accessed 23 November 2014, https://valitsus.ee/en; and Tiina Raitviir, "Eesti naised võimu juures 1992-2003" [Estonian women in power 1993-2003] (Tallinn: Riigikogu Toimetised, 2014), http://www.riigikogu.ee/rito/index.php?id=11959.
- Government of the Republic of Estonia, "Peaministrikandidaat Taavi Rõivase kõne valitsuse moodustamise alustest Riigikogus, 24.märtsil 2014" [The candidate for Prime Minister Taavi Rõivas' speech about the foundations of the government in *Riigikogu*], news release, 24 March 2014, https://valitsus.ee/et/peaministri-kone-24-03-2014.
- European Commission, "Public opinion: Eurobarometer Results" (Brussels: European Commission, 2014), http://ec.europa.eu/public\_opinion/cf/showchart\_column.cfm?keyID =3239&nationID=18,&startdate=2013.05&enddate=2014.06.
- Recent members are for example Andrei Hvostov, a journalist, writer and opinion leader who joined SD, Maire Aunaste, a journalist who announced that she'll join PPRPU, Mihkel

- Raud, a musician and journalist who joined SD and Siim Tuisk, a civil society activist who also joined SD. Some public figures with previous experience in politics have changed parties—e.g Silver Meikar, a former RP politician, joined SD.
- "Cohabitation Bill Debate Heats Up with Protest and Pro-Campaign," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 6 October 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/mainnews/dd75cf1e-952a-48e9-ad0c-aabdc08f0e1d; and "Parliament Passes Cohabitation Act; President Proclaims It," 9 October 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/mainnews/f238f529-5b94-4f66-b7be-ad5d21566cc5.
- Central Bank of the Republic of Estonia, "Rahapoliitika ja majandus. Hetkeseis ja ettevaade" [Monetary Policy and Economy. The Present and the Forecast] (Talinn: Esti Pank, June 2014), http://www.eestipank.ee/publikatsioon/rahapoliitika-ja-majandus/2014/rahapoliitika-ja-majandus-12014.
- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), "Economic outlook, analysis, and forecasts. Estonia—economic forecast summary" (Paris: OECD, May 2014), http://www.oecd.org/eco/outlook/estonia-economic-forecast-summary.htm.
- National Audit Office of Estonia, "Ülevaade riigi vara kasutamisest ja säilimisest 2013.-2014. aastal. Riigikontrolöri kokkuvõte Eesti riigi arengu ja majanduse probleemidest." [Overview of the use and preservation of state assets in 2013 and 2014. Summary of Problems in the Development and Economy of Estonia by the Auditor General] (Tallinn: Riigikontroll, October 2014), http://www.riigikontroll.ee/Suhtedavalikkusega/Pressiteated/tabid/168/ItemId/719/amid/557/language/et-EE/Default.aspx.
- "Saarts: uute erakondade pääsemine riigikokku on küsitav" [Saarts: questionable whether new parties will enter the state together], Estonian Public Broadcasting, ERR video, 1:01.
  1 November 2014, http://uudised.err.ee/v/teleuudised-ak/db3bb89e-4329-4973-b64c-1431b3c72a48.
- European Parliament, "The results of the 2014 European elections: Estonia" (Brussels: European Parliament, 2014), http://www.europarl.europa.eu/elections2014-results/en/country-results-ee-2014.html.
- The Parliament of Estonia, "Riigikogu specified bases for financing of political parties," news release, 22 January 2014, http://www.riigikogu.ee/index.php?id=178329.
- Anni Jatsa, "Ühing: uus Erakonnaseadus jäi oluliste muutuste sisseviimisel poolele teele" [Society: New Political Parties Act was introduced with significant changes underway], Transparency International Estonia, 31 January 2014, http://www.transparency.ee/cm/uudised/uhing-uus-erakonnaseadus-jai-oluliste-muutuste-sisseviimisel-poolele-teele; Aleksander Krjukov, "Väikeparteid peavad erakonnaseaduse muudatusi kosmeetilisteks" [Small parties have cosmetic changes to the Political Parties Act], Estonian Public Broadcasting, 25 January 2014, http://uudised.err.ee/v/eesti/4cd9c9ac-a24c-4f8a-94d5-1b3ba99c7ddd; Aleksander Krjukov, "Kübar: riigikogu tegi rahvakogu ettepanekutest mugava valiku" [Kübar: parliament is the convenient choice for the people across suggestions], Estonian Public Broadcasting, 23 January 2014, http://uudised.err.ee/v/eesti/940d6ca2-7b3c-4ecd-82fe-1e3b6360ffb7; and Aleksander Krjukov, "Hinsberg: riigikogu astus erakondliku läbipaistvuse poole" [Hinsberg: parliament took a step towards transparency of political parties], 22 January 2014, http://uudised.err.ee/v/eesti/b796d3e3-2d8d-4bd6-b291-0ed7cf00280c.
- <sup>17</sup> TNS EMOR, "Erakondade toetusreitingud" [The support ratings of political parties] accessed 28.01.2015), http://www.emor.ee/erakondade-toetus/.
- 18 Ibid
- Network of Estonian Nonprofit Organizations, "CSOSI: Increased Participation in CSOs Leads to Greater Government Interest," news release, 26 August 2014, http://ngo.ee/ngo/247/article/9005.
- European Commission, Flash Eurobarometer 373. Europeans Engagement in Participatory Democracy (Brussels: European Commission, March 2013), http://www.ngo.ee/sites/default/files/files/fil373---report-final-en.pdf.

- Praxis. Volunteering in Estonia, 2013, http://www.praxis.ee/tood/vabatahtlikus-tegevuses-osalemine-eestis-2013/.
- Website of the "Let's Do It!" organizing committee, accessed 23 November 2014, http://www.teemeara.ee/en.
- "Opinion Festival Draws 4,000," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 18 August 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/society/75d989d2-ad31-471a-932b-1d6f56c5627a.
- 24 "Cohabitation bill support determined by age and primary language, analysis shows," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 9 October 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/society/040d9a93-10b5-4d25-9c1a-31e6ef88fd0b.
- 25 Human Rights Centre, "Estonia became the first ex-Soviet country to legalize same-sex partnerships," news realease, 9 October 2014, http://humanrights.ee/en/2014/10/estonia-became-the-first-ex-soviet-country-to-legalize-same-sex-partnerships/.
- "Ministry of environment and oil shale industry lock horns over environmental charges," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 17 October 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/economy/5eafd333-0a5c-4cc6-a71c-8103a647f154.
- Open Society Foundations (OSF), Mapping Digital Media: Estonia (New York: OSF, 30 January 2013), http://oef.org.ee/fileadmin/media/valjaanded/uuringud/OSF-Media-Report-Estonia-04-22-2013-lowres.pdf.
- "EALL liikmeslehtede ja Ajakirjade Liidu väljaannete keskmised tiraažid" [ENA liikmeslehtede Magazine and the average number of copies printed publications], Estonian Newspaper Association, last modified October 2014, http://www.eall.ee/tiraazhid/.
- <sup>29</sup> Board of Statistics, 2013, http://www.stat.ee/66134.
- Open Society Foundations, Mapping digital media: Estonia country report.
- TNS Emor, Raadioauditooriumi ülevaade 2014. aasta kevadel [Radio Audience Overview Spring 2014] (Talinn: TNS Emor, 20 June 2014), http://www.emor.ee/raadioauditooriumi-ulevaade-2014-aasta-kevadel/.
- 32 Ibid
- Mart Raudsaar, "Nurjunud lühike õpetus, Ess-soo ja pluralism" [Failed short tutorial, Ess-soo and pluralism], *postimees.ee*, 20 November 2013, http://arvamus.postimees.ee/2603626/mart-raudsaar-nurjunud-luhike-opetus-ess-soo-ja-pluralism.
- 34 "Internet Comment Survey Concerning for Supporters of More Civil Online Discussion," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 18 August 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/society/ccb0d834-027e-4105-9ed1-ace23b38d9ca.
- "Ligi 70 meediaorganisatsiooni avaldasid Delfile väljendusvabaduse kaasuses toetust" [Nearly 70 media organizations expressed support to Delfi in the case for freedom of expression], Delfi news, 15 January 2014, http://www.delfi.ee/news/paevauudised/eesti/ligi-70-meedia organisatsiooni-avaldasid-delfile-valjendusvabaduse-kaasuses-toetust?id=67617872.
- 36 "Russian News Anchor: 'Moscow Propaganda' Stations in Baltics Should Be Shut Down," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 1 April 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/politics/c8679848-0980-4f90-b5fa-dacfba9fa4e8.
- "Russian-Language Channel Proposes Airing Estonian State Programming," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 6 November 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/politics/6b3d784d-a08d-4c7b-8e72b314e0a49f27.
- 38 "Russian propaganda channel aiming to launch in Estonia," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 11 November 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/main\_news/2d35ec6c-a6d6-49c6-9ef0-188f9200720b.
- 39 "Committee Proposes ERR Russian Language Channel," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 20 May 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/politics/32a21b3a-7251-422d-beb3-90bd88b5cc87.
- Georg Sootla, Leif Kalev, and Kersten Kattai, "Perspectives of Local Government Amalgamations in Transition Society: the Case of Estonia," Studies of Transition States and Societies 1 (2009): 52–65.

- "Kohalik omavalitsus haldussüsteemis" [Local Government Administration System], Estonian Ministry of the Interior, accessed 25 November 2014, https://www.siseministeerium.ee/kov/.
- National Audit Office of Estonia, "Ülevaade riigi vara kasutamisest ja säilimisest 2013.-2014. aastal. Riigikontrolöri kokkuvõte Eesti riigi arengu ja majanduse probleemidest" [Overview of the use and preservation of state assets in 2013 and 2014. Summary of Problems in the Development and Economy of Estonia by the Auditor General] (Tallinn: Riigikontroll, October 2014), http://www.riigikontroll.ee/Suhtedavalikkusega/Pressiteated/tabid/168/ItemId/719/amid/557/language/et-EE/Default.aspx.
- 43 Ibid.
- European Commission, "Public Opinion: Eurobarometer Results, trust towards regional or local authorities in Estonia" (Brussels: European Commission, 2014), http://ec.europa.eu/public\_opinion/cf/showchart\_column.cfm?keyID=3239&nationID=18,&startdate=2013.05&enddate=2014.06; and European Commission, "Public Opinion: Eurobarometer Results, trust towards regional or local authorities in EU" (Brussels: European Commission, 2014), http://ec.europa.eu/public\_opinion/cf/showchart\_column.cfm?keyID=3239&natio nID=16,&startdate=2013.11&enddate=2014.06.
- Ministry of the Interior, *Eestis aastatel 1996–2009* ühinenud *kohalike omavalitsuste finantsmõjude analüüs* [Analysis of the Financial Effects of Merged Local Governments in Estonia in 1996–2009] (Tallinn: Ministry of the Interior, 2012), http://goo.gl/5C9d1.
- Omavalitsuskorralduse reformi seadus 647 SE" [Local Government Management Reform Act 647 SE], The Parliament of Estonia, 15 April 2014, http://www.riigikogu.ee/?op=ems&tpage=eelnou&eid=046cde45-291f-435d-807f-ea6d9df3e830&c.
- National Audit Office of Estonia, "Ülevaade riigi vara kasutamisest ja säilimisest 2013.-2014. aastal. Riigikontrolöri kokkuvõte Eesti riigi arengu ja majanduse probleemidest" [Overview of the use and preservation of state assets in 2013 and 2014. Summary of Problems in the Development and Economy of Estonia by the Auditor General] (Tallinn: Riigikontroll, October 2014), http://www.riigikontroll.ee/Suhtedavalikkusega/Pressiteated/tabid/168/ItemId/719/amid/557/language/et-EE/Default.aspx.
- Klaus Schwab and Xavier Sala-i-Martín, "The Global Competitiveness Report 2014-2015. Full Data Edition" (Geneva: World Economic Forum, 2014), http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_GlobalCompetitivenessReport\_2014-15.pdf.
- <sup>49</sup> The Estonian Ministry of Justice, "Riigikogu võttis vastu karistusseadustiku muudatused" [Parliament adopted amendments in Penal Code], news release, 18 June 2014, http://www.just.ee/et/uudised/riigikogu-vottis-vastu-karistusseadustiku-muudatused; and "Amendments Toughen Domestic Violence Sentences," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 6 July 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/society/3214e96d-ccf8-40c0-b34c-b42f904b7e94.
- The Estonian Ministry of Justice, "Kohtu kontroll läbiotsimiste ja vahistamiste puhul suureneb" [The control of courts over searches and arrests will become stronger], news release, 6 November 2014, http://www.just.ee/et/uudised/kohtu-kontroll-labiotsimiste-ja-vahistamise-puhul-suureneb.
- "Committee: Too much surveillance despite low crime figures," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 9 April 2013, http://news.err.ee/v/society/802230f7-ff21-4065-8cbe-0e8149536a4d; and The Parliament of Estonia, "Póhiseaduskomisjon arutas jälitustegevust" [Constitutional Committee discussed surveillance], news release, 8 April 2013, http://www.riigikogu.ee/index.php?id=176050.
- Mervi Kruusamäe and Timo Reinthal, "Jälitustegevuse kohtulik eelkontroll Eestis: Kohtupraktika analüüs" [Pre-Approval of Surveillance by Court: An Analysis of Court Practice] (Tartu: Supreme Court, May 2013), http://www.riigikohus.ee/vfs/1503/6\_Lisa percent205\_Jalitustegevuse percent20analuus.pdf.
- 53 The Ministry of Justice of the Republic of Estonia, "Jälitustegevusest teavitamise kord muutub tõhusamaks" [The system of informing about surveillance activities will become more

- efficient], news release, 17 October 2014, https://www.just.ee/et/uudised/jalitustegevusest-teavitamise-kord-muutub-tohusamaks.
- <sup>54</sup> "Pevkur Praises Harju Court Reforms," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 14 February 2014, http://news.err.ee/v/politics/6b8e3d2d-6316-4278-a318-4ffc4ab6633b.
- European Commission, The 2014 EU Justice Scoreboard COM(2014) 155 final (Brussels: European Commission, 2014), http://ec.europa.eu/justice/effective-justice/files/justice\_scoreboard\_2014\_en.pdf.
- The Ministry of Justice of the Republic of Estonia, "I ja II astme kohtute statistilised menetlusandmed: 2013.a koondandmed" [The statistical data of procedures in the courts of first and second instance: Summary of the year 2013] (Tallinn: Ministry of Justice, 2014), http://www.kohus.ee/sites/www.kohus.ee/files/elfinder/dokumendid/i\_ja\_ii\_astme\_kohtute\_menetlusstatistika\_2013.a\_koondandmed.pdf.
- "Prison Inmates to Get More Room in Cells," Estonian Public Broadcasting, 8 May 2013, http://news.err.ee/v/varia/1f1947ad-289d-4459-99b3-d69e3e8df064.
- Ministry of Justice Estonia, "Prison Service 2013, Summary," http://www.vangla.ee/59269; and Prison Service, "Vangide ja kriminaalhooldusaluste arv" [Number of prisoners and probationers]," http://www.vangla.ee/41291.
- Human Rights Centre, "Eesti Inimõiguste Keskus: uus koalitsioon aitab Eestis inimõigusi paremini kaitsta" [Human Rights Centre: New coalition help is to protect human rights better in Estonia], news release, 24 March 2014, http://humanrights.ee/2014/03/eesti-inimoiguste-keskus-uus-koalitsioon-aitab-eestis-inimoigusi-paremini-kaitsta/.
- Transparency International's 2013 Corruption Perceptions Index ranks Estonia 28<sup>th</sup> among 177 countries measured. The score is higher by four points compared with 2012. Transparency International (TI) experts considered it likely that the rise was based on two key documents that have recently been approved, the Anti-Corruption Act and the Anti-Corruption Strategy for 2014—2020.
- Government of the Republic of Estonia, *Anti-Corruption Strategy 2014-2020* (Tallinn: Estonian Government, 2013), https://valitsus.ee/sites/default/files/content-editors/arengu kavad/strateegia\_korruptsioonivastane\_2013\_2020.pdf.
- Website of the Ministry of Finance of the Republic of Estonia, http://riigiraha.fin.ee/geoqlik/proxy/QvAJAXZfc/opendoc.htm?document=Riigiraha.qvw&host=local&anonymous=true/.
- Hanna Jenner, Lobbying in Estonia: Mapping the players, risks and political context, (Tallinn: Transparency International, 2014), http://transparency.ee/cm/files/lisad/lobbying\_in\_estonia.pdf.